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TS: My name is Terry Shoptaugh. Today is September 13, 1990.
Stewart Bass and I are interviewing Mr. Ed Reitmeier regarding his
experiences in growing sugarbeets.

Let's just start out with some basic information, Mr.
Reitmeier. Why don't you tell us where and when you were born?

ER: Well, I was born in Crookston on February 6, 1917.

TS: You grew up here in Crookston, in the town, or were you born
on a farm?

ER: No, in the town, not more than a few blocks from where I am
now. But [after] two years, why, I migrated to the country, and
have been there ever since.

TS: So you say when you were two years old . . .

ER: My father moved out to the farm in 1919.

TS: Now, the way you say "the farm," was this a family farm he
moved on to?

ER: No. He bought a farm of his own. He was in business in
Crookston. He was born and raised on a farm, but had left the farm
to work. He started a business here in Crookston. He was in the
Reitmeier Ice and Dray business. He hauled ice for the customers
here, then he also had the dray business. He had about six head of
horses.

TS: And then in 1919 he bought a farm.

ER: He bought a farm. He bought a half section of prairie land
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out northwest.

TS: It was still prairie?

ER: Mostly unbroken prairie land.

TS: Do you know what kind of crops he started growing immediately?
Was it pretty much grain crops?

ER: Almost entirely. We raised wheat, if I remember right. Of
course, I was a little on the young side at that time. But we had
durham wheat, if I remember him telling us about it, and we had a
few acres of potatoes. It was a very small operation, really,
because you'd break up a piece of ground and then work it down, and
gradually he had got the whole half section worked. But he didn't
seed it every year, that is, the first few years. With six horses
and himself and my mother, and there were three of us boys, he did
the work himself.

TS: Of the three boys, are you the oldest, the youngest?

ER: No, I was number three.

TS: You were the youngest.

ER: Of those; we were a much bigger family after that, but I was
third at that time. My sister came along after me, and from then
on there were four more boys.

TS: You went to school out in the rural area?

ER: The Cottonwood Shelter School, it's called. All that's left
of it right now, I believe, are the big cement steps. The building
has been gone for many, many years.

TS: Pretty much a one-room school arrangement?

ER: It was a one-room school.

TS: And you did all your schooling out there?

ER: I went through the eighth grade, then I came to Crookston. We
drove to Crookston with a horse and buggy. In the second year of
high school, I dropped out. My older brother finished, and he and
I were the only two that really had an opportunity at that time to
go to a higher school. And I should have kept going, but for some
reason or other I'd thought I'd learned everything that you knew,
or could know. So I decided I'd quit.

TS: Do you remember when your father started growing sugarbeets?

ER: Yes, I remember very well. But, like I say, all this is in my
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head. I have nothing written down. I was five years old, so this
was in 1922. His brother-in-law, who was my uncle, Ferd Ross, at
that time was fieldman for the American Crystal Sugar Company,
looking for contracts, people to raise beets. And we were
having—you may remember or recall someone telling you that in
those times, times were very hard. In the spring when my dad moved
out on the farm and bought seed barley—I believe he told me this
story—for three dollars a bushel, in the fall it was worth about
25 cents. Things were very, very tough, and it didn't look as
though they were going to be able to stay out there on that little
farm. But when Uncle Ferd came over and said, "You've got to raise
some beets. It's our only hope," my dad signed up for ten acres of
sugarbeets.

SB: Ed, I think that [your dad] was one of the original nineteen
[growers] that were in that group.

ER: I believe that's right. Like I said, I don't know, but I
remember this on my own, and, of course, I know they told me the
dates. But he didn't even have a beet fork or a knife. He said,
"How can I raise beets? I have no equipment."

TS: I should get your father's complete name for this.

ER: His name was Edward Henry Reitmeier. Edward H.

TS: As you say, there was a family connection between the
Reitmeiers and the Rosses.

ER: Yes.
sisters.

My Aunt Minnie—or Mrs. Ferd Ross—and my mother were

TS: And essentially it was Ferdinand Ross who talked your father
into growing some beets.

ER: Yes. He was the brother-in-law of my dad.

TS: And he started out with a contract for ten acres, did you say?

ER: Ten acres.

TS:
it?

And he pretty much had to borrow some of the equipment to grow

ER: I remember him saying that, "I can't raise beets without any
equipment." If I remember, I'm sure I am right on that. He
borrowed a beet drill from August Ross. August Ross was Ferd's
brother. He was another one, [of the original growers] I believe.
And he had a two-row cultivator that he rented or hired or borrowed
from somebody else, and the other equipment that he had was like a
walking plow lifter. That was another thing that he picked up
somewhere for two dollars, I think.
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Ts: And most of this equipment originally was horse-drawn
equipment.

ER: It was all horse-drawn. This must have come from a beet-
growing area farther away, because it was beet equipment, and it
was, I think, probably from Chaska, [Minnesota]. That's where we
snipped our beets. It probably came up from that area. I'm not
too sure about that, but I can still see my dad walking behind that
beet lifter. He had a team of young horses, and he had a walking
plow. You know, you hold on, and there's great big chunks [of
dirt] that—it was really a tough job to do that.

Our Mexicans [migrant labor], we had a young couple. I
believe the girl was probably sixteen or seventeen years old, and
I would think maybe her husband was probably about nineteen or
twenty. They had never worked beets before, but they came up in
our area, and they stayed all summer. I remember when Dad hired a
carpenter to build what we always called a Mexican house. It's a
labor house, we call them now. It was nice for that time. In
fact, that little building stayed in our family, and moved around
somewhat. It wound up at my place. We just buried it in the
ground last year. [Laughter] We had gotten beyond so it was no
more use to us. This little Mexican girl, I remember when Ferd
Ross—when I say "Ferd" 1 mean Uncle Ferd—brought the topping
knives out to them. Why, they were knives that long [indicating
length of knife], and she just couldn't talk. But she looked at
him, and she went over towards the stove and picked up a butcher
knife, which was, you know—you wondered if she couldn't [use it]
but the beets were pretty good, not big, but you couldn't cut them
with a [regular knife] I can think of lots of these things lots of
times, but to say them, it's a little bit harder!

TS: Do you know how long your father grew just ten acres of beets?

ER: That was a start. The next year he had forty acres. I think
that's right. As a matter of fact, on that ten acres, I think they
stretched the seed a little bit, and he seeded a few acres over
that. I'm not quite sure. But gradually, each year, then, he kept
increasing his acreage. We boys got a little older then—we were
young. I helped him seed. We had to use two beet drills then for
a while, horse drawn. I must have been ten years or so when I was
driving one of those beet drills. We would both go down a field
together. He'd go ahead, and I'd follow with my team. You know,
I suppose that's the way he kept us from getting too crooked! But
it turned out. We were pretty young, all the boys. My older
brother was a very steady kid and did a lot of the cultivating, and
it was all horse-drawn cultivators.

TS: Now, did you attempt at that time to plant them in rows? It
was row planting?

ER: Oh, yes. It was all row planting.
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rps: Did you try to cross cultivate?

ER: Yes. Cross-cultivating came a few years after we started.

gB: During the '30s.

ER: I was one of tne first ones. By that time we had graduated to
four-row beet cultivators. Was is six? No, four, I believe. But
we went crosswise with the same cultivators, and it was still with
horses.

TS: But in those first few years, you say your father had about
forty acres when you were starting to help out. You were row
planting them, but it wasn't until a few years after that you
started cross-cultivating.

ER: Yes. They were hoed out by the Mexicans, thinned down the
row. They almost always used a short-handled hoe, and they'd bend
down there and go down the row.

TS: Now, you've indicated with your hands there, you said a short-
handled hoe. The handle would be about a foot long?

ER: Not any more than that. Sometimes it was just the grip on the
wood and then the hoe. I suppose it was about a foot, though.

TS: And it took a number of years before they went to a longer-
handled hoe.

ER: Well, they used the long-handled hoe when they could hoe the
beets, but not when they thinned them. When they thinned them,
they got right down on the ground and they'd chop like this
[indicating with hand], and then thin that. They got very good at
it.

TS: That was instead of finger thinning?

ER: Very good at it. We'd seed it twenty-five pounds of seed to
the acre, so there were a lot of beets in there.

TS: And at twenty-five pounds to the acre, that's . . .

SB: That was multi-germ seed, too.

ER: You could get thousands of seeds. [Laughter] It was a lot of
seed.

TS: And so the idea then was to thin it out to the best stand you
could get.

ER: Yes. They thinned it down to—oh, I think most of the time
we'd have between eight and ten inches or a foot on the row. And
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the row was always a solid row of beets. It'd be just a big job to
thin them out. They were twisted around one another and growing up
thick.

TS: Now, I take it that because your father was willing to expand
it to forty acres in the second year that he found that he could
make money off of beets, even with the first crop, that he was able
to sell those beets to—I guess—it was called the American Beet
Sugar Company at that time, and make a little bit of money out of
it.

ER: Yes. There wasn't a great deal of money to be made, but we
didn't make anything on our grain. Of course, the beets were
shipped. We loaded them on gondolas. They were shipped to Chaska,
where they were processed down there. We got paid for them
somewhere in December. I remember the first beet check that ever
came to our house. It was a little over $100, and my mother
thought that was pretty decent. We didn't get a great deal of
money, but she said, "Well, that's better than nothing!" And that
was in 1922. It was over $100, the first payment. And, of course,
the tare was taken down there, and the testing was all done
afterwards. The beets were all frozen solid before they got there.
I don't remember how many—I think it was two and a fraction
carloads that we loaded. Now, I don't know how big those cars
were. Some of those gondolas were bigger than others.

We never hauled beets while we were harvesting. We would
harvest them all, and they would put them in piles. The Mexicans
would cover them with leaves. After we got all through that, then
we'd start hauling. At times in those first couple of years my dad
used the sled—we had snow enough that you could use a sled to haul
those beets down and shovel them on the car. They'd be a big
frozen chunk. You'd take a pick axe and break them up and throw
them on the cars and then ship them down there.

TS: I take it that you yourself have had experience in shoveling
beets into gondolas?

ER: I didn't do any, no. I was too young to shovel. See, they
were four feet from the loading pier, and you had to throw them
pretty good. No, I was too young at that time. When I started
hauling beets, we had a piler. That was a small piler at Hickson
siding. I'm trying to think how old I was then. I think I was
about thirteen or fourteen.

TS: You said it was at Hickson siding?

ER: Yes. Then we had wagons that you'd tilt sideways. Our
biggest enemy then was rain. We'd have four horses on each of
these wagons, and then we'd haul up to four ton. They were big
high-wheel wagons as high as my head. You had to throw those beets
high to put them on there. And those poor horses, by the time they
got through dragging them down through those mud roads, they were
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played out. But I well remember them, because you'd have to get up
real early in the morning. In order to make four loads a day, we'd
t»e leaving home before daylight, and then at night you'd be coming
in well after dark. That would go on steady for quite a long time.
Because you'd have four ton to unload. You'd be able to haul,
about what? Sixteen ton a day per wagon.

TS: You make an interesting point there, that being out in the
field that long, you had to be out in the field the entire time.
And that means that your mother would have to bring food to you out
in the field. Right?

ER: Well, yes. We always had our noon luncheon packed with us.
Sometimes my dad would bring it out. Of course, he worked just as
hard as we did in those days. But he had to take care of the
lifting—not all of the lifting, either, because the younger boys
would do that. But I can remember him in his old car bringing our
hot coffee out every once in a while, and he was right there with
us all the time. So, actually, it was mighty hard work. Even
though you think sixteen ton, you put that on one truck now. But
in those days we thought it was darn hard work.

TS: Was your father getting any advice on how to grow from anybody
at the [American Crystal Sugar] Company? Or were they just kind of
working it out themselves, he and your uncle?

ER: Oh, no. After Uncle Ferd, wasn't it Al Holkesveig became the
fieldman? They had a good rapport. Al and my dad were on very
good terms.

TS: Yes. I was kind of going back a little earlier than that,
because Ferd Ross was putting in some of the first crops, and he
was really just experimenting. And then he began to act as a
fieldman, really, telling others how to grow and giving them
advice. I take it that's where your father started learning a
little bit about it.

ER: Oh, yes. There's no doubt. They had many a long conversation
together, and, as I say, being sort of in the family, you'd get
together occasionally.

TS: Now, did your father, in turn, then start advising other
growers, other people in the area, on how to grow sugarbeets?

ER: Well, we never got together with anybody where they didn't
talk sugarbeets. And he had brothers that didn't raise sugarbeets,
and it was always sugarbeets. My one uncle would say when we were
visiting—he'd be in the house and the folks and Dad would be
outside—"Well, I guess I'll go talk sugarbeets a while."
[Laughter] It was always sugarbeets until many years had gone by.
And we never did quit raising beets. We never missed a year. In
all these years, we've raised beets. And we were six. My older
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Brother died when he was—what year was that? 1954. And he was
raising sugarbeets. All of us brothers, six of us, still raise
sugarbeets.

ipS: So it's been going continuously in the family since 1922.

ER: Yes. I believe we've got a plaque here.

TS: Yes, it's the fifty-year plaque. I take it, also, Stew
mentioned the nineteen families that started growing beets in this
area. There's a lot of connections between those families. I
mean, there's a lot of interrelationship between those families.
So it almost started as a family operation in a sense, with
Ferdinand Ross and then people he was related to, and in turn
people they were related to. It really began right up in this area
that way, didn't it?

\: Actually, Carl Wiegand—I suppose you know him—his daughter

was married to my uncle, my dad's brother. So there was a family
tie right from the very beginning. And he brought the seed over
from Germany. He's the one that kept saying all the time, "You've
got to raise beets. You're not going to make a living if you don't
raise beets."

Then, of course, Ferd was the active worker in the beet line.
I mean, he was real active. He hammered away and worked night and
day, I'm sure. One fall I helped him running a beet lifter for
him. I was just a youngster. He'd come out, and we'd work night
and day. That was our first introduction to day and night work.
Ferd believed in working all the time. So we worked night and day
then.

We didn't have very good lights on our equipment, so sometimes
you could barely see. But we could see that his point of view was
that you get in those hours when the days were good. Don't go to
bed when the fields are dry; you go to work! I well remember
working for him. Ferd had a reputation of being rather stern and
hard on his helpers, but he was always fair. He never had any
problems. If he didn't like what you did, he told you. And you
very well better behave, better well do it that way.

TS: You mentioned that he said that if the day is good and the
field is dry, you keep working, even if it's at night. You
mentioned that the lighting was sometimes difficult. What kind of
lighting would that be?

ER: Well, for instance, the things we used for lifting at that
time were a Model-T Ford, and I'm sure if you've studied that,
you've seen these things. The lights were driven from the magneto;
no batteries on them. And if you squeezed the idle down, the
lights just became candle power. And when you opened your motor
wide up, you had pretty good light. But if you wanted to throttle
down for some slow work, the lights went out. You had to keep that
motor ripping and snorting all the time.
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rpg: What about with horse-drawn material?
lights at all then, did you?

You didn't have any

ER: No. But, of course, we did no night work with horses, except
late in the evening and early in the morning. Never with horses
could you go all night. I guess it would be difficult nowadays to
work in the conditions we worked then, but you learn how to work
when it's half dark and half light, where now you have floodlights.
It's a thing to get used to. Horses, of course, they have their
own way of doing things, and you're just going to have to follow
along with them.

TS: And, of course, since you were using horses at the beginning,
that obligated you to raise, in addition to the grain crops that
you were raising and the beets, you had to raise hay and fodder for
the horses.

ER: Every summer we would rent a quarter section of wild hay in
the farther eastern corner out here, and we'd move up there with
our horses and tent, and we'd spend about a week putting that hay
up. That was always a job to be done right around the Fourth of
July, a kind of a headache because a lot of times we'd kind of like
to go to celebrate. We'd see the skyrockets somewhere over here
when they were celebrating, but we were pretty well tied up!
[Laughter] That happened for many years.

TS: In relation to where we're sitting right now, where is the
family farm?

ER: Well, that is four miles west and three miles north of the
A.C. [i.e., Agricultural College, now University of Minnesota at
Crookston]. My dad didn't live on there much. To start with, that
was his dad's farm.

TS: Did your father work with Ferd Ross to establish the growers
as a group, to help establish the Growers Organization when it was
established in the 1930s?

ER: No. I guess I have to say I don't think he did. I'm trying
to remember that. I remember Walter Ross coming to our place and,
as it happened, my dad wasn't home that day, and he asked me—I was
a grown-up kid then—what I thought about the growers association,
and if we'd all chip in and take a little bit out of our beet crop,
and if my dad would find that would be favorable. And I said I'm
sure he would.

As near as I know, I think the thing was pretty well moving
before—I think that was the first I remember of it, that Walter
came over. I said, "I'm sure you can go ahead and count us in on
it, and if we don't, why, my dad will call you and let you know
that." You were going to check off a certain amount.

TS: Do you remember approximately what year that was?

12

Red
 R

ive
r V

all
ey

 S
ug

arb
ee

t In
du

str
y O

ral
 H

ist
ory

 P
roj

ec
t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



Ep: Let's see. It must have been somewhere in the middle "30s.

TS: Around 1934, '35?

ER: '34, I would say.

rpg: I think '34 would be right.

ER: It's got to be right in there. Like I said, I don't have any
of this down, and as I grow older I find I forget things, too.

TS: Do you remember what Walter Ross said would be the big
advantage to putting this group together?

ER: I think he brought up the usual arguments that together we can
do a lot more than we can singly, and that we'll have more weight
with Company officials. And, at the same time, we'll make what we
needed, what we wanted to have done, we'd make our needs known,
even though they didn't always agree with us or didn't always give
us what we asked for.

TS: Well, by that time there was a plant in the valley up in East
Grand Forks.

ER: Yes. That plant was built in '26, as I remember. Then we
were still loading at Hickson Siding, but then they were being
shipped to Grand Forks.

TS: And in your experience, when you were young and working with
your father, was there a lot of waiting for railroad cars so you
could deliver the beets?

ER: It was really our biggest headache for harvesting, was the
waiting for cars. We'd get down there with loads, and the cars
didn't show up. And then we'd string out and wait and wait and
wait, and finally sometimes I'd take the loads home. Lots of
times, it really was a headache. Car shortage was, in the fall of
the year, our biggest worry.

TS: And this is the kind of thing Walter Ross had in mind when he
said that together we can work out a better deal with the Company,
and he was thinking a lot about delivery and delays in delivery?.

ER: Delivery of the beets has always been—well, you know that,
Stew—it's always been a problem to us, to get that fair and
square. You see, some people live right close to the unloading
station, and some live miles away. Until our truck-haul situation
[i.e., truck committee] was set up here in later years, it wasn't
really fair. Because those that lived out miles away could only
get in one load to two of the others, you see. We can't all live
right on the station, that was an argument I heard so many times.
We can't all live right on that station.
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We had some serious problems. Farmers, when it got late in
the season, and the things looked like they were going to freeze
up, and we had the power to move the beets, and couldn't get them
unloaded, it created a problem. Everybody was getting short
tempered, you know how you do.

SB: Not only a shortage of rail cars, but a shortage of receiving
equipment.

ER: Yes. Like now, when you look it over, all the places you can
haul beets, it's really something different.

TS: Did your father talk about some of the early yields that he
could get per acre?

ER: Yes. We have a plaque—I don't know what year that was—where
he was the heaviest grower, best grower, most tons per acre on a
field that had to be thirty acres or more, and he had 7.10 ton.
[Laughter] And we got a plaque and 100 pounds of sugar for that.

TS: And that would have been in the 1920s, probably, or early
'30s?

ER: I think it was real early '30s. We had some real poor crops
in the '30s. My older brother and I topped sugarbeets in '36. I
think it was '36, it probably was '36. The beets were so poor that
we weren't even needed to help haul, so we topped. Our pay wages
for topping sugarbeets was more than my dad got for his first
payment on the crop of beets. I think we got either four and a
half or six and a half tons—that sticks in my mind—at that time.
The price was horrendous, though. The price was, I think, $4.50 a
ton.

TS: Of course, the '30s was a terribly dry decade.

ER: It was real tough.

TS: A lot of bad crops, particularly '35, '36. It was so dry that
a lot of crops failed. Were there any crops during that decade
that you and your father considered absolutely failed?

ER: That's a thing that I remember. Walter Ross and I, in many
years of talking this over, we said we have never, as long as we've
lived in the Valley, had a complete failure. We've always managed
to raise something. But you must bear in mind that at time we had
herds of cattle, we had hogs, we had chickens. If we could get
feed, we could operate.

So I don't think we ever had a complete failure. There were
mighty poor crops, but there was always something, something would
come through a little.

TS: Always something in terms of a little bit of cash, so they
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were always a cash crop?

ER: Our biggest problem was to get enough cash together to pay the
land tax. Then we never worried about getting enough to eat,
because we raised our own food. In 1934, I think, was the year
when things turned for us a little bit from the '20s. We had a
durham [wheat] crop that year, 65 pounds to the bushel. And I
remember bringing in a load of durham to the Crookston Milling
Company and—oh, if I could just remember his name—picked up the
sample. He said, "We've had a sample of durham up here since
1919." But he said, "This is better." And he exchanged that
little plastic. And our little bag was in there when the mill was
destroyed by fire many, many years later, it was still there.

And I also remember 1934 because my dad paid off his personal
property mortgage, which was $1,100. That's a pretty big mortgage,
but he was happy to pay it off! It cleared our livestock, and it
cleared just mostly livestock that was mortgaged. That was in
1934. '35 and '36 were tough years, but we were on our way back.
We had bought two tractors in that time.

TS: And you say that in the early '30s you had 7.1 tons per acre
one year, and in addition to getting a plaque they gave you 100
pounds of sugar, the Company did. These tractors you just
mentioned. Do you remember much about what they were, what kind of
tractors?

ER: Well, the first tractor we had was a little earlier. It was
an International 1530, steel wheels, great big tractor, pulled a
three-bottom plow. With a good day's work it would plow fifteen
acres a day. That was only used for plowing, and it wasn't a way
for cultivating.

Then in '35 we traded that tractor off and bought a Hays
tractor, a four-bottom—a bigger tractor—and a small cultivating
tractor, an F-12 row crop. From that time on, of course, our
cultivating was done with tractors, that little tractor. And in a
little while we had two of them.

Our acreage increased, we bought some more land. My dad moved
back to the home place, which was a half section of land, when my
uncle, who was on that farm, decided to sell out and go out to
Oregon and go into the lumber business.

My grandmother on my dad's side owned that home place. She
lived there, and somebody had to stay there to take care of her
because she was growing old. She lived there until she died, and
she lived to be 93. Never hardly spoke a word of English. I don't
think she went to the hospital or a doctor until six months before
she died. And on her 93rd birthday—by the way, she was born on
the Fourth of July—she chopped down a good-sized tree that grew
behind [the house]. She was forever working in that grove, so if
she found a dead tree, she'd take an axe and go out there and chop
that tree down. She had raised nine boys and one girl, and her
husband had died when he was very young, and she raised this family
from scratch. So she was a real old pioneer.
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TS: You mentioned that for a long time you delivered beets to the
Hickson Siding. In more recent years, like in the last ten years,
you used a piling station here? Which one would it be?

ER: Well, the last ten years or better we've hauled directly to
crookston or to Grand Forks.

TS: You've hauled directly to Crookston?

ER: Crookston is our station now. We don't use any outside
station.

TS: You were mentioning that in those very early years, when you
would harvest the beets, they would be brought up, and that you'd
just leave them in the field until you'd completely dug up all the
beets. Now, of course, at some point in the '30s, I think it was,
the Company started to forbid people from piling beets in the
field, because they said that they lost sugar content. So you had
to go more to the idea of digging up the beets and hauling them to
the siding immediately, because that's what the Company wanted. As
a result of that, did you ever have to leave any beets in the
ground because of a freeze, or a problem, or too wet, or whatever,
that you just could not harvest them?

ER: During the course of the years we have lost a few acres of
beets. I can't remember exactly [to his wife:] do you remember the
last year when we lost some? It wasn't the loss so much. We got
over the field pretty well, but we broke the beets off because we
took them after it did freeze, and we only got about that much of
the top, how that worked out. Basically, for all the years that
we've raised beets, we left very few. But there were some that
were [left in the field]. A very small amount, really.

Mrs. R: The year it was so wet when Maida got married in '62.

ER: At that time, I suppose—how many acres were we raising? At
that time we, of course, were on our own. I suppose we were
raising a couple of hundred acres of beets. But we left maybe ten,
fifteen acres. We damaged more than that, but we left about that
many. But our loss to leaving them in the field is very, very
minimal.

TS: Now, when did you start growing yourself, signing the
contracts yourself?

ER: Well, see, I got married in 1940, and moved in on one of the
farms. That's where my son lives now. My dad owned that piece of
ground. I worked for my dad then for three or four years, I
suppose. We just worked, and when we needed groceries, why, we
just charged them at the grocery store. And gradually, then, you
get the idea of when you're on your own you kind of want to be on
your own, so he said, "Well, why don't you take one fourth of
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whatever that half section raises?" And I worked for him the rest
of the time.

And then, you see, the war came along. All but two of us were
drafted. So the struggle we had during that time was just to hang
on to what we had, and try to keep that beet contract together.
That's where we realized where our profit lay. But we still had
cattle, which we needed. And we were married in 1940, which was
just a year or so before the—otherwise when my older brother
married in '41, he was drafted right away. But it wasn't only just
the fact that we were married that year. It was the fact that we
were "unessential industry."

TS: So you started signing your own contracts . . .

ER: About in—gosh, '44 or '45, somewhere in there.

TS: Do you remember how many acres those contracts were for?

ER: Generally, I think, about eighty acres.

TS: Now, your personal experience, from the time you started
growing under your own contract from '44 or '45 on, do you remember
what your best crop was, your best yield?

ER: Yes, I can remember that very clearly. That wasn't very long
ago, 1987, I think, we had twenty-four tons to the acre.

TS: Now, what about your least successful crop?

Mrs. R: Last year.

ER: Well, actually, last year was poor, but I think 1980 was just
as bad. Yes, 1980, I think. In 1980 we had to leave some. We
just could not get those beets to grow; they wouldn't start. We
planted them twice and couldn't coax them out of the ground. So
that really hurts your yield. Last year our beets came along. We
thought we might be going to be all right with them, and then it
turned out, of course, that they didn't. But last year, our
poorest field—we have more acres now—but our poorest field in "80
was one that went eight and three quarters [tons per acre]. The
rest just pushed up there to where our federal crops are. It was
no good to us.

TS: But last year you had a field that gave you eight and three
quarter tons?

ER: That was the worst we've had.

TS: There's a standard they're trying to aim towards someday.
What is it, the 20/20 standard? Have I got the numbers right?
Twenty tons per acre and 20 percent? What am I thinking of?
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gB: What standard are you speaking of?

TS: Isn't it 20/20? Is that what they're aiming for now?

SB: Who?

TS: Twenty percent sugar content and twenty tons per acre? Isn't
that the ideal that they want to get at now?

ER: It's a beautiful ideal! [Laughter]

SB: It's a beautiful ideal. I've never heard of it.

TS: I think Armin Ross mentioned that.

ER: Probably.

TS: That they've been playing around with trying to get to twenty
tons per acre, 20 percent sugar content, is what they'd like to aim
for with research and new growing techniques. I was just wondering
if you had heard about it.

SB: A lot over 24/24, too!

ER: It certainly will happen someday, but, the rule of thumb
was—how was that? Fifteen ton to the acre? How did that go,
Stew? Fifteen percent sugar is better than twenty ton with [less].

SB: Yes, lower sugar was higher tonnage.

ER: So the quality is the thing. We're not working for high
tonnage now; we're working for purity.

SB: Recoverable sugar.

TS: Sugar quality.

ER: Otherwise, I'm sure, if you wanted to, you'd just pour the
nitrogen to it. On some of these wet years you'd have beets that
would be tonnage, but it wouldn't be very profitable.

TS: In fact, in the early years, didn't some of the growers add as
much nitrogen as they could get their hands on into the soil to
increase tonnage?

ER: Oh, yes. I guess we're all guilty of that. We averaged
sugar. [i.e., based sugar content of a valley average]

TS: You were saying that now recoverable sugar is more important
than tonnage.

ER: Yes, it is, but the tonnage is very important. Because the
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more tons you've got, if you've got a purer beet, the more money
you're going to make, or the more you're going to recover per acre.

•yg: So what you're aiming at is a balance?

ER: A balance, a definite balance between the two. Not too heavy
on the nitrogen, and, I guess, since we went into this purity
program, trying to raise pure beets, we have had [good results].

TS: In order to get as pure a beet quality as possible, do you
test your soil every year?

ER: Yes. It's regularly tested, and sometimes we test it two or
three times, if we're in doubt. If the test comes back, for
instance, if the man tells us that we're very high in lower-level
nitrogen, so we'll probably plant beets—if we plant beets on that
field, and sometimes we have changed it—without any nitrogen at
all.

And then again if we're in doubt about that, he'll test it
again. Because sometimes it seems abnormal. But, of course,
fertilizing—in our early days was we had a theory, the more you
put on, the better. And, naturally, it was a build-up in the soil.
It took us, at least five years before we got to where we can
depend on our analysis. One of the things I remember when this
Phase One [program] came out, that we discussed, was if a farmer
were—if his soil was way out of proportion for beets and he had to
take his own sugar tests, it could be a hardship on him. So we
were going to move into it slowly, and give us about three years in
order to get our ducks in order, you might say. And I think that
has worked out 100 percent. Really, I think it has.

TS: Now, the Company doesn't do the soil testing,
does his own testing, or has it done.

Each grower

ER: Everyone is taken care of by their own.
professional people.

Most of it is done by

TS: In line with that, I've had other growers tell me that one of
the things they like about beets is it leaves a pretty nice clean
field at the end of harvest. Is that true?

ER: Yes. That was one of the big benefits of raising sugarbeets
in the early years. Our biggest problem was wild oats. After
planting sugarbeets and getting that field clean—that was always
planted on summer fallow—then we could depend on a clean crop of
grain, at least for one year. Then we've had beautiful crops on
our beet land, and we've had very wild oat infested [field] right
next to it! So there was no question. If you summer fallowed it
and put it into beets, you could almost be sure you're going to
have a clean crop of grain the next year, or even the next two
years.
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rpg: But, now, in those years, how did, financially, a crop of
grain—say you were using that same field, you had eighty acres of
beets on a field, the next year you'd plant eighty acres of
wheat—financially, even in the early years, you could count on
making more money out of beets than out of the grain, or did it
depend?

ER: Really, I think, the only time that we made more money on
grain, or could have—it would have been cheaper to raise
grain—was during the war years, when barley was worth three
dollars and something a bushel. And this is the time of the year
when I bring this argument up every once in a while. Many grain
farmers say it's not fair. "We can't get in to raise beets, and
you have the advantage."

Well, I remember those same farmers saying during those years,
"I wouldn't be crazy enough to raise beets when I can get three
dollars a bushel for barley." I think, basically, in 1974, when
the price of wheat [rose]—the reason I remember that, that's the
year we bought this house, and I had to have some money to pay for
it—so we sold some wheat for $5.35 a bushel that fall. But beets
were selling for—were we getting sixty? It was a terrific price.
You were making money on beets in those days, too. The '70's were
pretty productive years

[Begin Tape 1, Side 2]

TS: You were saying that the 1970s were really good years for
beets. Part of it was, of course, that the international sugar
price went up. Part of it was that a lot of the problems that
you'd had with the Company were solved when the growers purchased
the Company. So I'd like to talk a bit about the growers
organizations. Was there a county organization here for a number
of years?

ER: Yes.

TS: And this would be Polk County Growers?

ER: Polk County Growers.

TS: Was your father ever an officer in the Polk County Growers?

ER: No, I don't think he ever was. I think I was the first
officer on there [from the family].

TS: And what office did you hold?

ER: I wasn't vice president or anything like that; I was just a
member of the board.

TS: You were a member of the board of directors for the county
growers.
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ER: Yes.

TS: And do you remember when that was, roughly?

ER: Well, I can't remember just when I went on there. It
continued up to the time when we bought the Company.

TS: So you served on the board for a long time, then.

ER: It was quite a long time.

TS: What about the Red River Valley [Sugarbeet] Growers
[Association], which is the larger organization? Did you hold an
office with them?

ER: No. I was just a member of the Red River Valley [Sugarbeet
Growers Association].

TS: But you did get involved in 1973 with the decision to purchase
American Crystal [Sugar Company].

ER: Yes. At that time I served as alternate. Armin Ross left for
the winter, and I was appointed to fill his place on the board
during the time when we had the acquisition.

TS: Now, this was the Red River Valley Growers board of directors.
You were an alternate on there during the year of the purchase.

ER: Yes.

TS: What can you tell us about that? I know that the suggestion
was made to purchase the Company, and I think Al Bloomquist was the
first person to hear that suggestion. And he brought it back to
the board, didn't he?

ER: Al had been working on owning that Company for a number of
years. He had several different plans, or theories, and we were
pretty well afraid to tackle some of that, because it was a big
deal, and I guess we were timid. First, he thought if we could buy
10 percent of the stock; well, nobody wanted to buy stock very
badly. But when he came up with the theory of forming a
cooperative and buying out the Company, everybody was pretty much
interested. This was pretty much of a co-op territory. People
understand co-ops better than a lot of things.

Even then, there were a number of people that were opposed to
the idea. Al worked very hard on that. It wasn't only Al, of
course. We had a lot of people that worked on that, Bill Dosland
and Ed Denn. And I remember when we were meeting at the Holiday
Inn, and we decided to accept the offer that was made us. We were
kept locked in. We couldn't talk to anybody. We didn't want the
news to get out to the media before this thing was taken care of.

Most of the board members were in favor of buying out the
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company. There were a few that were not particularly crazy about
forming a co-op. They were hoping there were would be another way,
like a corporation of some kind. But, at any rate, in the end
everybody worked hard for it, and, as you can see, it turned out
very much in our favor.

1>S: Now, it worked out in the sense that you had a lot more
control over your own destiny.

ER: Yes. I think about that time we shed the fear that our
contract was going to be revoked if we hauled a load of frozen
beets out of turn, or things like that. And we did that. There's
no question that there were times when we were at odds with the
Company and they were at odds with us. We got away from that, and
when we started working for one another, not against. There was no
point in us cheating, for instance, on the Company, when the
Company was us. And the same way with the Company. There was no
point.

Stew, you were around there for a long time. When they were
the Missouri corporation, they had stockholders to please, and I
think they did a poor job of it. I don't think those stockholders
were very happy with it. That's why this Company was in the shape
it was in. They couldn't get money to fix up the piling stations
we had, or build new ones, or give us cement slabs. We hauled in
terrible conditions if it was wet. So it worked both ways.

Immediately we started planning improvements after this
Company was purchased. We started improving the factories and the
equipment, that was the first thing, and then to get the outlying
stations up to where they were serviceable. You know, it wasn't
any fun to haul beets to a station and just get there and the
machine would break down for two or three hours. That was
eliminated almost entirely after we got this program going.

TS: Of course, a lot of those improvements were aimed at
delivering beets more quickly, first to the piling stations and
then to the factories, which made your harvesting season a lot
shorter. Prior to that, how long was a harvesting season? I mean,
it took weeks.

ER: Oh, yes. I think one of the things we used as sort of a rule
of thumb, after the opening [of the field]—like in September—we'd
start in seriously piling like they do now, around the first of
October. And we had to have two solid weeks, or sixteen days we
used to think, of beet hauling. And if we got a bad two weeks in
October, we were immediately back into November, which was very
risky to be working in the fields here in even the first part of
November.

But, as a rule, if we could get in two weeks, we'd have the
back broken on it, anyhow, and maybe a scattering here and there to
pick. And October is the month that we always said, "If the first
two weeks are bad, the last two weeks will be better." And it's
mostly been that way. Sometimes it didn't work that way, but most
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Of the time.

TS: And, of course, now the piling facilities allow you to have a
much shorter harvest season, delivery season.

ER: Well, as fast as we can wheel those beets in now, they can
handle them. And they're put in, like our storage sheds and our
deep freeze. There's been great strides made in preserving that
raw beet. And the equipment that we use, the trucks and loading
equipment and everything, has, of course, improved, too, a great
deal.

TS: Now, when the decision was made to purchase the Company in
1973, each individual grower was obligated to put up a certain
amount of money for their share of the contract. For example, do
you remember how many acres of beets you were growing at that time?

ER: Let's see. The shares were, what? One hundred dollars an
acre, $100 a share. I think my contract about that time was
probably 150 acres or something like that.

TS: So that's $15,000 that you'd have to put up for your share.
Now, I know some of the growers went to the banks to get loans, and
some of the growers were able to just go ahead and absorb it out of
their own resources. Were there growers up here in the Crookston
area who had trouble getting bank loans?

ER: Well, if there were I can't think of any. I know our bank
here at Crookston, both of these at that time—they're merged into
one right now. But even at that time (I'm still a director on
First American) they leaned over backward to get these loans
through. And all the meetings where our banks were represented,
they were impressed with us and real happy to help.

And struggling to get the research center at one place or
another. Remember? We had quite a campaign going on to either
have it at Moorhead, or have it at Crookston, or have it at Grand
Forks. All the Chambers of Commerce worked. It was quite a
picnic, really, and everybody tried real hard to get it. So, they
had a lot of faith in it. I can't remember a single one that was
turned down.

TS: Did you stay on as a member of the board of the Red River
Valley Growers at the time of the purchase and after the purchase?
Did you stay on the board?

ER: We had an election, it seems, the first year.

TS: Right.

ER: At that time, then, I was elected to the board. Armin and
Gerhard Ross both opposed me on the election. I remember it was a
real close election. I guess it was four votes between the three
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of us.

SB: But that's the Crystal board.

ER: That's the American Crystal board. Then we had to leave the
other board.

TS: So when you were elected to the American Crystal board, you
had to leave the Red River Valley board.

ER: We had to resign from that one.

TS: As a member of the Crystal board, you devoted that first
couple of years to a lot of the details of improving the factories.

ER: Oh, I think every meeting we had, that was a major thing. It
went in about three-year cycles. I was on that board for ten
years, and we got to the Phase One of the improvement of the
quality of the beets when I left the board. I had little to do.
I knew what was going to happen on that because we had the three-
year grace period to get our land in shape. Then I think we had
just reached the Phase Two, or just about, when I left the board.

TS: Now, you mentioned Phase One and Phase Two. This was part of
a written plan?

ER: It was a plan drawn up by our agricultural force and members
of our board. I think Pat Benedict had a lot to do with it, if I
remember right, but there were others. But we had to raise quality
beets rather than quantity, and we were going to have individual
sugar content. We couldn't depend on one end of the Valley, which
happens, say, to Drayton and Grafton, up in there. Lots of times
they'd have smaller beets and good quality, lots of sugar, and down
south we'd have big beets and low sugar, and then they'd be
penalized. And I think it worked the other way around some years.
But, at any rate, it's fairer this way. You raise your own, and
you're responsible for that.

They gave us enough time, after we decided we can't just do
that like a clean cut, because somebody might just happen to have
all his land in the condition that he was not going to get the
quality beets and would take quite a beating out of it.

Almost like a hailstorm going through an area. We also had a
provision in it for that. And I know I served on that hail
committee for a number of years. If people had hail damage, a few
of us would go and check their fields with the fieldman. And we
figured that if their damage was severe enough that it could affect
their sugar content, we recommended that they would come within 1
percent of the factory average, so they wouldn't lose.

Supposing they had 13 percent sugar left and the factory
average was 15. They would get 14. Regardless whether they had it
or not, we'd pay that. And I think that was a good thing until
people got to where they carried their own protection. See,
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there's a lot of things—you couldn't expect to pile too much stuff
on the fanner in those days because they had quite a debt, really,
because of this.

TS: During the ten years that you were on the American Crystal
board, were there suggestions made that it really wasn't necessary
to keep a growers organization intact, that you really didn't need
a growers organization with a growers board, and dues to the
growers? That you owned the Company and you could just have a
Company board, and that's all you'd need.

ER: Well, I guess, to be honest, I was one of the guys that
thought that. I imagine you heard that, or you wouldn't have asked
me that question! [Laughter] But no matter, no. When we were
forming, we had the factory district board and we had this huge
Valley board—I don't know, forty, fifty, sixty delegates. I said,
"Why are we having this?"

I guess when we had the Valley board [Red River Valley
Sugarbeet Growers Association] before we bought the Company, we
would sit and argue and argue and get petitions made and send them
in, and I remember Jack Tanner telling me, "What's the difference?
We just throw them down there anyhow."

So I said, "Why are we doing this?"
And after we got the American Crystal board, I figured that

board probably—there were three members from each county on that
board, each territory—but they should be able to bring their
problems to them, and they should be able to bring it back. But I
can't help but agree that I'm glad we've got the Valley board now.
At that time I thought we'd have enough with the main board.

TS: Did George Sinner play a part in convincing the growers to
keep the Red River Valley [Sugarbeet Growers Association]?

ER: Yes, he did, there's no question. George did a lot of good
for us. George was a speaker that could—and he was on that valley
board as chairman there for a long time.

SB: Well, Ed, it was almost a competition at the first part of the
cooperative, and now it's support. That's the difference.

ER: Yes, now it's support.

TS: Well, is the great advantage that by maintaining a separate
growers organization with its own board, is that when you are
talking to elected officials about support for the farmer, support
for the farm bill, and support for sugar, you're not going as a
corporation, you're going as a group of growers?

ER: Yes.

TS: And you can receive a better hearing. Is that essentially it?
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ER: Well, there's no question. Take the truck haul, which we're
going to meet tonight. That is an offshoot of the valley board.
An officer on the American Crystal board would not have all the
time to work out all the details. It takes a lot of help. And on
that truck-haul board, for instance, people are appointed that work
out all these details, and that has to be done. If American
Crystal was to do all that, they'd have to appoint a bunch of
farmers to do it anyhow. So this way they're already available.

TS: So this provides kind of a middle level of organization
between the Company and the individual grower.

ER: The way Gerhard Ross always put it, it's a vehicle to speak
from one to the other, and I guess that's about right.

TS: We haven't talked much about labor yet, and we should talk
about labor. You mentioned early on that when your father started
growing that he had, really, two migrant laborers, a husband and
wife. Now, how did that grow over the years? I mean, once you
started growing a substantially larger number of acres.

ER: Well, we started getting a larger group of migrant workers.
We'd figure at the very best one worker could handle, well, not
quite twenty acres. So if you had 200 acres, you'd want at least
ten good workers. And we didn't have all our good weed-control
chemicals and things that we have now, so they had to work, there's
no question on that. Sometimes to handle even ten acres was more
than one could do. But we figured at least one worker for twenty
acres. And, like I said, we didn't use any chemical at all. The
only chemical we used were the insecticides like Paris Green or
something in case we had an infestation of web worm and things, and
that didn't affect the laborer.

So we kept building up labor so that over the course of the
years we had quite a number of beet laborers staying on our place.

TS: Ten workers. That could be one or two families, depending on
the size of the family.

ER: Oh, sometimes it would be ten single men. There were just a
great deal of migrants.

TS: Would a lot of growers attempt to have the same family or the
same group of workers season after season?

ER: Oh, yes. We still have some labor, and we still have the same
family for many, many years. Then, of course, we ran into the
problem of better housing, showers, better living conditions. And
some of the growers just dropped the migrant program for that
reason. I think we're gradually going back into it a little bit
now. More people are using labor, I noticed, this year than they
did. Of course, we're short of help out there. Some fields have
to have some hand labor if you're going to keep them clean. And so
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there are more migrants in the field this year than there were last
year, I guess, and than there were for a few years. We have two
house trailers which are equipped with showers, and they're as good
as everything you could have. And we have several families. They
all come from the one family, but now the younger ones are married,
and they live in those two house trailers. We don't have any
problem whatsoever with the housing situation. Because I think the
only way you're going to lick that problem is the growers are going
to have to provide it, not expect them to live in hotels and drive
in and out. That's asking for trouble.

And your grower camps are not—it's like everything else. You
bunch them together and if they have a problem, why, they start
organizing among themselves or complaining. I think the way is to
have your own families on your own place and take care of them
yourself, and you're responsible for them. And if they don't
behave, well, you don't have to get them back. Get somebody else.

TS: You think that works better than just hiring each season and
having the worker live somewhere else?

ER: Well, the biggest problem without having your own crew, the
first words they'll say to you are, "How much are you going to
pay?" And I can remember Gordon Olsen saying that. Every time he
said you ask for extra help, "How much you pay? It's got to be
over the contract." Where here, now, we have the suggested rules
from the contract, and we decide whether we're going to thin and
hoe, or mostly it's just cleaning. But once in a while, in order
to keep the laborer satisfied, we'll thin a field or two to keep
them busy.

But if you come in for thinning, and this year, if I remember
right, it's $34 an acre for just thinning, and $20 for hoeing—it's
$54 an acre, I believe, if they hoed and thinned. But most of the
thinning is done by the farmer when we have mechanical thinners, or
we plant to stand. And all that's really needed is you make a deal
with your laborer, "Here, I'll give you $30 an acre if you'll hoe
this field, keep it clean." And then you'll put on your chemical.
Actually, with the high price of weed control, as far as herbicides
are concerned, sometimes it's cheaper to use the laborer.

TS: Well, a lot of the herbicides are triggered only by rain,
aren't they?

ER: And if sometimes you put it on, and if the rains come too
quick, you ruin it, and if they don't come at all, they're not
going to do it either. It's a certain amount of risk. It works
pretty good, though. I mean, together, I think it's a good system.
You sit down and think, "Well, this is costing me too much," and
you wonder if there's a way we can get that narrowed down. I think
the chemical companies are also concerned about that, and they are
trying to bring [prices down]. And I don't mean by giving you a
jacket or a cap. That's fine. I mean, it's a good will gesture,
but it doesn't help much on a $40,000 or $50,000 bill you're paying
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them. And I think they're trying to cooperate with us on that.
And if we can get within reason so we can keep both sides of

it, both types of spraying that we have to do—one for insects and
one for plant growth—if we could get a balance there where it's a
little less costly. Of course, we also have to worry about public
opinion now, with contaminating this and contaminating that.
That's also a big problem. We had quite an experience with that
last year, you'll remember, with a Far-go dealer. We can't afford
those things. It's bad for the Company, and it's bad for us.

SB: Right.

ER: And it's not good for the citizens. We shouldn't make
mistakes. If a chemical does not have a label, there's no reason
in the world why we should risk putting it on, even though we're
sure it's going to be labeled the next year. It's one of those
things we have to be more firm about. And I think we are. I think
the growers are being much more [careful] and with all the
commercial spraying, like our air spraying and everything, they're
being very careful, I think. But even then, accidents will happen.

TS: Growers have to be a lot more technically educated in a sense
now than fifty or sixty years ago when your father was growing.
They have to know a lot more about the contents of chemicals, about
the operation of the machinery, which is much more intricate. They
have to be aware, as you mentioned, of public relations now. I
mean, it's not the same as you could have a fairly small farm
outside of town, you could have a couple of families of growers
living on the farm. It could be very informal, very personal in a
sense. But now you have to be much more aware of a variety of
forces, market forces, economic forces, knowledge of chemicals,
knowledge of technology. Is it getting too complicated for the
grower?

ER: I really don't think so. We'd think so if you were, say, to
jump ten years. But you grow into it gradually. Now, at my age,
I hardly touch the chemicals. I say it's for the younger fellows
that are more alert. And they do; they read the directions and
they take care of the things to the best of their ability, and to
them they kind of take it for granted.

Now, if I were to go out and start putting on chemicals, it'd
be almost like starting from scratch again. Because it's a thing
I decided I wasn't going to do. One or two of the boys will have
a license for application, and they realize that. Disposing of
empty cans, contaminations of your water supply, that's all got to
be thought out. And it's not that complicated. Everybody does the
same thing. It's really not that complicated.

TS: What about greater political awareness now? When you started
growing in 1945 under your own contracts, you didn't have to
concern yourself that much, at that point, with the international
price of sugar, with the objectives of American foreign policy—who
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we had to have as friends in the world, and who we did not want to
have as friends in the world—but that's all part of it now, in
determining the international price of sugar. And you have to be
in constant touch now, not just with the growers organization or
with the Company, but you have to be in touch with political
figures, with elected representatives, elected senators, lobbyists,
and so forth. Does that take an awful lot of time?

ER: Well, yes, certainly it does. All of our meetings, in fact,
almost half of the time is spent discussing our political chances
of survival or whatever. The Sugar Act, of course, we've battled
with that for a number of years. When we got it the way it is now,
we thought we were being taken. Now we're happy to be able to hang
on to it.

To a beet grower or a cane grower or any other sweetener
grower, there's no problem with belonging to an association that
you know is taking care of itself. The thing is, people do not
understand that the sugar program is not costing them a great deal
of money. It's supporting itself. Yet, well, I could go down this
street and try to explain it, and you'd get halfway through, and
they'd be miles away.

You try to explain that all we want is that we don't want to
compete with the dumped sugar from the foreign countries. We will
compete with them on a straight level any day of the week, but not
when they get subsidized 40 or 45 percent and then extra sugar gets
dumped over here. They can get it over here for practically
nothing, and we've got to compete with that. We can't do that.
There's no way we can do that. And yet it seems to be that's what
a lot of our friends in Washington think we should do.

TS: And not just in Washington, is it? I mean, this was an
election year. There were candidates who were trying to get
political capital out of talking about sugar and the high price of
sugar and advantages for the beet growers. I guess you have to
deal with that all the time.

ER: Another thing is the fact that sugar has gotten a bad name
among dieticians. I guess that book that—I don't remember who
published that book, but it was benefits of sugar. You talk for a
while and a person will tell you, "I don't use any sugar. It
doesn't make any difference to me. I never use any sugar."

"Oh. Do you ever eat a cinnamon roll? Do you ever eat a
slice of cake or a cookie?"

"Oh, once in a while."
"Well, then, you eat sugar. You don't have to eat it by the

spoonful to say you're not eating sugar."
It's beneficial. There's no argument. It's a good food, and

like everything else should be used in moderation. And if they'd
just use it in moderation, and kept on using it, we'd have lots
more sales for sugar than we have now.

SB: Just like good Scotch, drink it in moderation.

29

Red
 R

ive
r V

all
ey

 S
ug

arb
ee

t In
du

str
y O

ral
 H

ist
ory

 P
roj

ec
t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



ER: Yes, that's true! [Laughter]

TS: You're still growing sugarbeets. You still have a contract?

ER: I do, yes.

TS: And it's in your name?

ER: Yes. I have my own corporation.

TS: It's a corporation with your son?

ER: No. Just myself and my wife. I own the stock, and my son is
my farm manager. I have a contract for a little over 300 acres,
and he has a contract for a little over 400.

TS: Do you think eventually the whole contract will be in his
name?

ER: Well, eventually I want to phase out this whole corporation of
mine. It all goes to him. In fact, I thought it would have been
done, but these dry years slowed us down a little bit! [Laughter]
So, yes, that's what our aim is. We want to move out of it. Well,
first it's the high price of machinery. Ron got to a point where
he was buying land and the machinery at the same time. It was
being too hard on him. So I said, "Well, I better stick around a
while and kind of help out."

So I help buy the machinery and I help finance some of the
land, and, I think eventually—when I got home yesterday we were
discussing this. And now, if you can make a living farming, you
should be in good shape. The question is, we don't know if you can
make a living farming or not. But if you can, you should be in
good condition.

TS: Over the years sugarbeets have been your most successful crop?

ER: Oh, as far as I'm concerned, yes. And I had dairy herds when
we first married, for a number of years, which was all right. But
for the hours you put in it, it wasn't near like sugarbeets.
Sugarbeets, you haul them to the mill in the fall, but at least you
can forget about them until next spring. But with dairy cows, it's
daylight until dark, night and day. So we finally sold out of
that, and never regretted it.

TS: Of course, while you're growing, now, sugarbeets require care.

ER: Oh, yes.

TS: Constant care throughout the summer.

ER: Oh, yes. A great deal of care in the summertime.
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TS: You can't take two weeks off and go fishing.

ER: Not unless you want to leave somebody home that's got his eye
on it. Because the wind can pick up, and you want those
cultivators out there stirring up a little soil, or a number of
things. No, you can't leave them. Beets are hardy. They'll take
care of themselves after they get to a certain point, but when
they're babies, they're really babies. Anything can happen to
them.

TS: Did growing beets make you a better farmer?

ER: Well, I don't know. Maybe I'd have been better without them,
but I've always grown beets. So I would say that it has. It's
made my wife a better bookkeeper. [Laughter]

TS: Would you recommend to a young person to get into growing
beets in the valley if they could?

ER: Yes, I certainly would. But the problem with the youngster
starting out—and this is what's hurting us right now—the stock is
high. For instance, to buy in on beet stock when you're starting,
you're talking in the neighborhood of $1,000 a share. If you're
going to buy a couple hundred acres, you've got to have some money
for investment.

Banks don't see that type of stock being at par at $100 and
then be worth $1,000. They will probably use your stock for
security on about $400. So, you see, if you did borrow the money,
you'd have to buy an awful lot besides, and that's just to start.
Land is renting for all the way from $100 to $150, I suppose. You
add that to it, and the equipment. Good heavens, no. You wouldn't
have a chance, unless he had somebody backing him.

But this is too bad, because we're passing over a generation
of real good fanners that are not able to [grow]. We've got a lot
of young farmers, farmers that are coming into this from their dads
or uncles, whoever are willing to step out and let them take over.
But we're still losing a lot of these good, young farmers that are
qualified to farm. They're going into something else because they
just can't make it. Well, a man that has four or five sons just
hasn't got a chance now. My dad had seven of us. He gave us all
a little piece of ground to get started on. From there on you had
something to build. But if you can't give them anything, I don't
know how . . .

TS: Well, what about your dad? If he was around to see the way
the beet growing operation ran today, would he be comfortable with
it? Would he be surprised at what he saw?

ER: No, I don't think so. My dad was a very farsighted man. He
was in public life practically all his life. I'm sure that it
wouldn't surprise him at all. I'm sure it wouldn't.
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TS: Well, can you think of anything else we should add to the
interview? We've covered a lot of ground.

ER: Well, I don't know if we've really made any sense. But it's
all I know! [Laughter]

TS: Well, I think we got a lot of good information, and I'd like
to thank you for doing it.

ER: Well, it's certainly been a pleasure visiting with you. I
hope you censor that pretty well so that all the foolishness
doesn't come out! [Laughter]

[End of Interview]
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